       TOWN OF SHELBURNE MA

 ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS              
MEETING MINUTES FOR APRIL 2, 2015 

A duly posted meeting of the Shelburne Zoning Board of Appeals was held at the Meeting Room at Town Hall, 51 Bridge Street, Shelburne, on April 2, 2015.
Members Present: Michael Parry, John Taylor (arrived 7:28 p.m.), Chris Macek, Lowell Laporte
Administrative Assistant: Faye Whitney

Members Absent: Joe Palmeri, Noah Grunberg
Guests: Karen Powers, Mike Skalski, Kyle Canepari, David Patrick, William Greene, Kevin Parsons
Chair pro temp Chris Macek called the meeting to order at 7:10 p.m. 

A motion was made by Michael, seconded by Lowell, to approve the meeting minutes of March 5.

Voting in favor: Michael, Chris, Lowell

Opposed: None


Abstaining: None
Chris, Michael and Noah had attended the March 25 Planning Board hearing on large-scale solar installations. Michael asked whether any of the public's suggested changes had been made.

The mail consisted of email copies of the final versions of the three proposed bylaw changes. Copies had been forwarded to all Board members. Also in the mail was an email from Carrie Keefe, and John's email response, concerning the placement of signs. Ms. Keefe is a business owner who has no street frontage, so questioned where she could place a sign. It was felt that John's response was adequate.
At 7:32 the meeting was recessed for the purpose of conducting a Special Permit hearing.
The meeting resumed at 7:50 p.m.

The Board discussed the Special Permit noting that it met all the qualifications of Shelburne Zoning Bylaw Section 6.6:

Social, economic and community needs: This business employs people from this area. New employees will be hired. Solar power is beneficial to the community. The height increase of the building is less impactful than the alternative of earth moving.
Adequacy of vehicular and pedestrian traffic safety on and off the site and adequacy of parking and loading: plans show space for 14 parking spaces, with adequate room to turn, load and unload trucks. Site distances are good and since no retail store is planned traffic should be limited. The additional height will have no affect.
Adequacy of utilities and other public services: this business will not affect existing utilities and public services. The business will have its own septic system.   There is no processing water used.  The facility is adjacent to a utility substation. The solar array will decrease the use of utilities. The historical 35-foot height limit was due to the length of fire ladders. In this instance the roof eaves will be less than 35 feet and the building will be sprinklered.
Potential fiscal impact on town services, tax base and employment: this business will continue to keep several people employed and will soon add jobs and will add tax revenue. There is no indication of need for unusual law enforcement needs.  Building is located on the state highway Route 112.
Surface and groundwater runoff: all surface and groundwater runoff will be handled on site. The driveways and parking areas will be covered with a permeable surface.  Project reviewed by the Conservation Commission.
A motion was made by Lowell, seconded by Michael, to grant a Special Permit to Shelburne Woodshop, LLC to construct a building up to 39 feet in height, which is higher than the 35-foot limit, for use as a wood shop and office, within the Industrial District, based on the submitted application and consistent with plans dated January 5, 2015, as presented at the public hearing on April 2, 2015, as permitted under Shelburne Zoning Bylaws Section 5.2 (d), with the understanding that, with the exception of the building height, the terms of the Special Permit granted on August 12, 2014 are unchanged.

Voting in favor:  Macek, Taylor, Parry, Laporte

Opposed:    None

Abstentions: None

New Business
David Patrick came before the Board for a preliminary discussion concerning a variance. Mr. Patrick is one of the owners of a tract of land, originally purchased in 1968 by 10 people, known as Patten Hill Farm Trust. Three of the original partners remain. It is the intention of the partners to keep as much of the property as possible as open space and to keep the land as agricultural. Several homes were built on the property as cluster housing. Also on the property is the original farmhouse, which is currently rented. None of the remaining partners wishes to care for the farmhouse. A buyer for the farmhouse has come forward. In order to sell the farmhouse, but not the nearby barn and shed which the partners wish to keep, a variance would be needed to reduce the side and rear setbacks, due to the proximity of the shed and barn. The house is 30 feet from the shed and 25 feet from the barn.
Mr. Patrick said that his attorney had suggested consulting with the ZBA prior to doing an official survey. Shelburne bylaws state that a new lot can be created only if it will conform to existing dimensional setbacks. A variance is generally granted if no other option exists and it meets the criteria in MGL Chapter 40A, which include soil conditions and/or topography, hardship, or substantial detriment to the public good. Mr. Patrick said financial hardship would be involved, since the property cannot be sold if a new lot is not created. The Planning Board would have the authority to create a new lot. It was noted that there would be no objections from the abutters to the new lot as the current owners are the abutters.
Air Bed and Breakfasts were the next topic of discussion. Air B&Bs are informal Bed and Breakfasts that are advertised online and are regulated by the public via reviews. Currently they are not licensed nor have they received permits from the Building Inspector or the Board of Health. They are currently checking out the need for Air B&Bs to comply with various regulations. Legally sanctioned, traditional B&Bs are concerned that they need permits while Air B&Bs operate without them. This is basically a Planning Board issue, likely requiring a bylaw change.

Old Business

Three ZBA members attend the large-scale solar bylaw hearing. Questions raised at the hearing included the reason for limiting the size of the installations to 10 acres, what is meant by screening, does a lot need to be sub-divided to have a solar installation.
There was a question on whether the ZBA might need to speak on the bylaw changes at Annual Town Meeting, which was not fully resolved.
At 9:17 p.m. a motion was made by Lowell, seconded by Michael, to adjourn the meeting. The vote in favor was unanimous.

Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Administrative Assistant
Document List
Minutes of March 5
Email from Carrie Keefe to ZBA re: signs

Response to Carrie Keefe from John Taylor

Series of maps of Patten Hill Farm Trust

Copies of proposed Zoning Bylaw changes to be presented at Annual Town Meeting (large scale solar, signage, various "housekeeping" changes)
